NATIONAL COUNCIL ON FAMILY RELATIONS 1219 University Avenue S. E. Minnespells Minnespells 55414

March 1970

Volume 15, Number 1

VOTE FOR NEW OFFICERS

It's time to vote for your new NCFR officers! Accompanying this Newsletter is the slate, prepared by the nominating committee consisting of Catherine Chilman, Hood College; David Olson, NIMH; and David Mace, Bowman-Gray School of Medicine, Chairman.

Your ballot must be postmarked by May 1.

1970 ANNUAL MEETING

Gerald Leslie, University of Florida, general program chairman, has announced that the theme for the 1970 conference is Violence and the Family. Working with him are the following: Research and Theory Section Chairman, Murray A. Straus, Department of Sociology, University of New Hampshire, Durham, New Hampshire 03824; Education Section Chairman, Leland Axelson, Department of Sociology, Florida State University, Tallahassee, Florida 32306; Counseling Section Chairman, Donald Young, The Institute of Religion, Texas Medical Center, Houston, Texas 77025; Special Emphases Section Chairman, James Walters, Department of Child Development and Family Life, Oklahoma State University, Stillwater, Oklahoma 74074; Family Action Section Chairman, Paul Weikert, Family Life and Sex Education, College of Human Development, Pennsylvania State University, University Park, Pennsylvania 16802; and Theme Section Chairman, Felix M. Berardo, Department of Sociology, University of Florida, Gainesville, Florida 32601. Each reports that he can accept a few more papers. Write directly to the appropriate section chairman, enclosing a 200-300 word abstract of your proposed paper.

Charles Sutton, Cana Conference of Chicago is Local Arrangements Chairman. Ollie Pocs, Illinois State University, is Book Exhibit Chairman. Roberta Frasier, Oregon State University, is Round Table Chairman. Mary Lou Purcell, Stephens College, is Chairman of the Second Annual Film Award.

ROUND TABLES FOR GROUP DISCUSSION

An opportunity for conference participants to get acquainted with other members and to discuss a particular problem or issue will again be provided at the noon luncheons on Thursday and Saturday.

Members are urged to suggest discussion leaders or specific topics for discussion to Mrs.

Roberta C. Frasier, Acting Assistant Director, Cooperative Extension Service, 161 Home Economics, Oregon State University, Corvallis, Oregon 97331.

Formal papers will not be presented at the luncheons. In suggesting leaders, consideration should be given to skill in serving as a discussion leader as well as subject matter competence.

THEME SECTION MEETINGS: Death in the Family

As you know, the 1969 NCFR Conference included for the first time a special Theme Section on the agenda to complement the regular section meetings. The program chairman for the 1970 NCFR Conference, Gerald Leslie, has indicated a desire to continue this "experiment" and has asked me to organize such a Theme session this year.

Therefore, I am calling for papers related to the general topic of DEATH IN THE FAMILY. Aside from its obvious relevance to the more general Conference theme, this topic seems apropos' for a number of reasons. In a very real sense, death is the ultimate form of violence which can be experienced by the family, especially in those instances in which it is unexpected or sudden or unanticipated. It is a universal event which often has violent ramifications for surviving family members. Death produces a crisis event which all families will eventually encounter and be forced to deal

The theme, DEATH IN THE FAMILY, raises a number of theoretical and practical questions and issues which need to be explored and researched. A brief sampling of some of the possible areas to which the Theme Section might be devoted follows. Those desiring to present a paper dealing with these or other aspects of this important area of family life experience should submit them to me no later than May 30.

Terminal Care and the Family The Dying Patient and His Doctor Bereavement in Childhood The One-Parent Family Adaptations to Widowhood Status Widowhood and Remarriage Sexual Adjustments Impact of Death on Family Friendship Patterns Processes of Familial Mourning Parental Reaction and Adaptation to Death of

Death and Mental Illness in the Family The Effects of Suicide on the Family Children's Reactions to Death of Siblings Attitudes toward Death among Aged Family Members Death as a Family Crisis Death, the Family and Religion Maternal Deprivation through Death Fatherless Homes Orphanhood Parents Without Partners Family Therapy and Death Mourning and Therapy Familial Reactions to Political Assasinations The Family, Nursing Homes and Dying The Euthanasia Controversy Death and Divorce Death and Mortality Risk of Survivors Family Bereavement Viewed Cross-Culturally Death and Juvenile Delinquency Institutionalization of the Dying The Broken Heart Syndrome Survivorship and Social Isolation Impact of Early Parental Loss on Adult Offspring Death and Family Insurance The Effects of Bereavement on Religious Attitudes The Funeral Business American Values and Death Perspectives Pathological Reactions to Death Reactions to Threats of Annihilation Psychosomatic Reactions to Death Death and Psychiatric Disorders Death Customs and Rituals The Sociology (Psychology, etc.) of Grief and The Fear of Dying The Belief in Immortality Impact of War Deaths on the Family

> Felix M. Berardo, Chairman (See address, page 1, column 1) FUTURE ANNUAL MEETINGS

1971 -- August 25-28, Association Camp, Estes,
 Colorado
1972 -- October 31-November 4, Portland, Oregon
 NOMINATIONS FOR OSBORNE TEACHING AWARD, 1970

The War Widow

The deadline for nominations for the Osborne Teaching Award, 1970, is May 1. One award will be made to a woman and one to a man, each receiving \$250. Their selection will be based on the following criteria:

1) Demonstrated excellence in the teaching of family relationships. 2) Membership in the National Council on Family Relations. 3) Current and probable future engagement in the teaching of family relationships. 4) Willingness to promote dissemination of knowledge through participation in professional meetings and to seek publication in the journals of the NCFR.

A Nomination Form may be obtained from Ruth Jewson at the NCFR office or an ordinary sheet of typing paper headed Nomination Form for Osborne Teaching Award, 1970 may be used. In the latter case, the following information must be supplied: Name of Nominee; Title, Address; Basis of Nomination; Names and addresses of three additional people to document nominee's qualifications; Signature of person making nomination (nomination invalid without)*; and Title and address of this person.

The nomination form should be mailed to Dr. Rose M. Somerville, Chairman, 1426 Merritt Drive, El Cajon, California 92020. Neither the Chairman nor members of the Committee (Leland Axelson, William Marshall, Laurence Smardan, Arleen Otto) are eligible for nomination during the year of their service. The Committee is made up usually of past and present chairmen of the Education Section of NCFR, with rotating chairmanship.

* Some forms have been received by Dr. Somerville without signature, and are thus invalid. They may be re-submitted.

NCFR MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE

Kate Garner, 11 Piccadilly Circle, Greensboro, North Carolina 27410, NCFR Membership Chairman, announces her committee members: Elizabeth S. Force, Kathryn S. Powell, Paul Marx, Bert Glassberg, Wildring Edwards, Bernard Kligfeld, Paul Hansen, Donald Barash, Henry Southworth, Lil Tyler, Marie Kargman, Leon Smith, Mable Anderson.

MEMBERS

MARY LOUISE LENNON has been appointed director of the Life Cycle Center at Kimberly-Clark, Neenah, Wisconsin. Formerly she was Community Health Representative for the Metropolitan Life Insurance Company.

ALVIN SCHORR, Professor of Social Policy, Brandeis University, will give the Clara Brown Arny Memorial Lecture at the University of Minnesota on March 15. The title of his address will be "Family Values and Social Policy in 1975-2000." This will be the opening session of a Symposium on Family Values sponsored by the Clara Brown Arny Research and Lecture Fund Committee in cooperation with the School of Home Economics, the College of Education, and the Family Study Center of the University of Minnesota, to honor the illustrious professor who was noted for her pioneering research in evaluation and home economics.

PANOS D. BARDIS attended three conferences last fall in Rome: The International Conference on the Sociology of Religion, International Association of Sociology: Sociolinguistics, and the International Institute of Sociology. Dr. Bardis has constructed "A Technique for the Measurement of Attitudes toward Morality: A Partial Index of Modernization," which will be included in a chapter written for HIRSCH LAZAAR SILVERMAN's forthcoming book, Moral Issues in Marriage Counseling. Copies of this new technique may be obtained gratis from Dr. Bardis, Department of Sociology, the University of Toledo, Toledo, Ohio 43606. The second edition of his The Family in Changing Civilization is now available from Simon and Schuster. It includes these new sections: "Ethics in Ancient Egypt: A Critique," "Critique

of Two Studies Dealing with Selected American, Danish and Greek Families," and "A Pill Scale: A Technique for the Measurement of Attitudes toward Oral Contraceptives."

DONALD P. IRISH, Hamline University, St. Paul, Minnesota, will direct an Urban Studies Term during the college's 1970 spring term. The program will bring a maximum of 30 students from other states to the Hamline campus. Dr. Irish believes that the Twin Cities offers several distinct advantages for such a program over larger metropolitan centers, because it includes a seven-county urban-suburban complex which faces typical problems of urban growth and change but still provides the travel convenience needed for field research.

EDWARD HOLBOROW, Juneau, Alaska, is involved in many church and health activities, all with ties to marriage and family living. He is working for the American Cancer Society and is moderator of the Alaska Presbytery, in addition to being chairman of stewardship. As chairman of the Juneau Health Council, he is also chairman of the Model Cities Task Force on Health. He serves on the OEO committee, the Community Action Board of Directors, the committee for Head Start, and is religious relations representative on the Boy Scout Regional Council Board.

J. KENNETH MORRIS, Marriage and Family Counseling Service, Columbia, South Carolina, gave a series of Television talks on "Marriage" in the fall over WIS, Columbia. He is scheduled to speak over the same station on "Sex Education." During the year he has spoken on "Marriage" to many high school, college, community and church groups.

LEON SMITH has been elected Chairman of the National Council of Churches' Family Ministries Staff Conference, an organization of family life staff workers of the major protestant churches. Locally he is serving as Coordinator of Family Ministries at West End Methodist Church in Nashville, Tennessee. He and his wife, ANN, continue to work with couples in marriage communication labs throughout the country.

RABBI BERNARD KLIGFELD has been appointed Chairman of the Committee on Family Life of the Central Conference of American Rabbis. He is author of an article "A New Look at Rabbinical Counseling," published in the fall 1969 issue of the Central Conference of American Rabbis Journal. The article is based on a paper presented to a workshop on rabbinical counseling at the 1969 convention of the Central Conference of American Rabbis. Offprints are available from Rabbi Kligfeld at 455 Neptune Boulevard, Long Beach, New York 11561.

ELOF G. NELSON, Director of the Department of Religion and Health for the Fairview Hospital of Minneapolis, is the keynote speaker for a oneday Conference for Widows and Divorcees, which is being planned by the General Extension Division of the University of Minnesota. The conference will be held March 21, on the Minneapolis campus.

ELEANORE B. LUCKEY, Head of Child Development and Family Relations, University of Connecticut has accepted the appointment as Chairman of the American Association of Marriage Counselors' Committee on Publications.

MARIE W. KARGMAN, Chairman of the Governor's Advisory Council on Home and Family of the State of Massachusetts, recently spoke to a session of the Massachusetts Conference on Social Welfare. Mrs. Kargman urged reform of family laws which punish illegitimate children by denying social security and workmen's compensation benefits because the father denies his parentage. She maintains that family laws are archaic when they disrupt family relationships, and that the public and the judges that make the decisions must have continuing education to keep them up on the social sciences which are the basis for the changing of law. She is very much interested in the possibilities of exchanges for "teachers" who operate within a court setting or in cooperation with the courts. She would particularly like to hear if anyone has a program of education for family life for children whose parents are in the process of divorce, and if any agency is doing family therapy or multiple family therapy with divorcing families. She may be contacted at Advisory Council on Home and Family, 151 Tremont Street, Boston, Massachusetts 02111.

ESTHER E. PREVY, Kansas City, Missouri, School District, retired in January. She had been with the Kansas City Public Schools for the past thirty and one-half years--first as Director of Parent Education, then as Director of Family Life Education and, later, as Director of Home Economics and Family Life Education. After a six-weeks tour of the South Pacific she will return to Kansas City.

JOHN C. WYNN, Director of Studies, Colgate Rochester Divinity School, has edited Sexual Ethics and Christian Responsibility, published by Association Press. In the book twelve theologians, psychologists and sociologists offer a variety of viewpoints—from a lampoon of sex manuals to an attempt to put the sexual revolution in Biblical perspective. Among the contributors are Harvey G. Cox, Jr., WILLIAM H. GENNE, LESTER A. KIRKENDALL and JOHN L. THOMAS.

RICHARD H. KLEMER is the author of Marriage and Family Relationships published by Harper and Row. The book is intended to offer students a way of studying marriage and family relationships that can have direct pertinence in their own lives. To achieve some of this personal significance, the "empathetic approach", a modified case-study method, is used extensively.

ROBERT H. COOMBS has accepted a new position with the California Department of Mental Hygiene as a

Research Specialist, having joint appointments with the Camarillo State Hospital and the Neuro-psychiatric Institute, UCLA School of Medicine. As of April 1, his new address will be Research Department, Camarillo State Hospital, Camarillo, California 93010.

WALLACE C. FULTON has been elected second vicepresident in charge of public relations and community services for the Equitable Life Assurance Society of the U. S. Mr. Fulton was formerly assistant vice-president in charge of community services.

WILLIAM J. HIEBERT, Director of Educational Services, and C. BRUCE GROSSMAN, Executive Director of the Marriage and Family Counseling Service, Rock Island, Illinois, have established a program called Discussion on Mother and Child. Following several successful series of the program, school social workers from surrounding counties requested training in the concepts and techniques used in the program. Their goal is to establish a similar program in each public school in the area.

MURRAY A. STRAUS is the author of Family Measurement Techniques, Abstracts of Published Instruments, 1935-1965. This volume offers a comprehensive inventory of some 300 different techniques which have been devised for measuring various characteristics of families or the behavior of people in family roles. The information given about each technique includes a listing of the variables measured, a description of the instrument, an example of the type of interview question or observational unit on which measurement is based, a summary of the evidence on validity and reliability, information on test length and norms, and a bibliography citing studies in which the instrument has been used. The book is available from the University of Minnesota Press.

GERHARD NEUBECK is the editor of Extra-Marital Relations, newly released from Prentice-Hall, Inc. In this volume, the editor and nine other contributors including ALBERT ELLIS, HYMAN RODMAN, and CONSTANTINA SAFILIOS-ROTHSCHILD, explore the causes, varieties and results of extramarital relations. The selections in the volume are based on statistical research, historical investigation and actual case studies.

GELOLO MC HUGH is retiring from teaching in the Department of Psychology at Duke University but will continue as President of Family Life Publication, Inc. This organization recently published A Drug Knowledge Inventory and Teacher's Guide for initiating or evaluating a program against Drug Abuse, developed by Dr. McHugh and Jay C. Williams. A specimen set of this inventory is 85¢ and can be secured by counselors, teachers, and other professionals from Family Life Publication, Inc., Box 6725, Durham, North Carolina 27708.

J. RICHARD UDRY, Associate Director of the Carolina Population Center and Professor in the Departments of Sociology and Maternal and Child Health, is project director of one of the largest and most ambitious controlled action experiments in family planning known to have been undertaken anywhere--to try to change the fertility patterns of a whole population. The massive open-ended research project is expected to take from five to seven years, and may require about \$2 million to complete. Dr. Udry's group will evaluate the success of a number of the programs in the field of family planning funded by the U.S. Children's Bureau of the Department of HEW, in addition to studying a sample of 18 cities where various types of programs will be set-up and later evaluated.

BISHOP HAZEN G. WERNER was the chairman of a delegation representing 18 European and Asian countries which attended regional conferences held in Zurich, Hyderabad, Singapore, Manila, Hong Kong and Taipei. These conferences which were sponsored by the World Committee on Family Life of the Methodist Church, brought out the thinking of the West and East about family disorganization, youth and alienation, sex and the changing concepts of morality and many other areas of familial problems. Four issues which emerged in all six conferences were: the phenomenom of a booming youth population; an increased seriousness concerning the need of family limitation; an increasing openness in regard to the question of sex education of the young; and the need for a common ground for parents and the growing young.

EVELYN M. DUVALL is the author of <u>Faith in</u>
<u>Families</u>, Rand McNally and Company. The book is the author's answer to the new challenges facing the modern family. It provides a guide through this modern psychological, emotional, ethical, moral, social and philosophic wilderness.

ELIZABETH S. FORCE has been consultant to the Tidewater Assembly of Family Life and to succeeding meetings held by groups from Norfolk, Chesapeake, Virginia Beach and Portsmouth, Virginia. The groups have established six task forces, the first of which has the responsibility of laying the foundation for a family life program in the schools, including teacher training, developing pilot programs and gradual expansion of the school programs as is desired. The other task forces are charged with interpreting family life education to the public; extending it in the community, especially to parents; seeking cooperation from religious leaders; increasing the program's medical authority by getting more physicians to take part; and collecting reference material for a family life education library.

MEMBERS DEATHS

PAUL E. CRANE, pastor of the First Presbyterian Church of Winder, Georgia, and one of the founders of the Pastoral Counseling Institute of Athens, Georgia.

RUTH CONNER, a founding member of the Southeastern Council on Family Relations, professor and head of the Florida State University, Department of Family Life, and champion of the cause of early childhood education and the development of nursery schools and kindergarten programs as laboratories for the study of human development in universities throughout the country.

LEONA J. (SALLY) SMITH, for 22 years one of the guiding personalities of the Character Research Project, and co-author with Dr. Ernest M. Ligon of many books and publications, including The Marriage Climate and the booklets, "Let Your Husband be a Man and Your Wife a Woman," and "Parent Roles: His and Hers." She was also the author of Guiding the Character Development of the Pre-School Child, and active in work with young people of all ages in social agencies, youth groups and individual families.

NEW MATERIALS

The American Social Health Association has announced late February as the release date for a new family life education play, Ring Around the Family. It will be available from the ASHA, 1740 Broadway, New York, New York 10019, at \$2.00 a single copy and at \$12.00 for a production set of 6 copies. The play honors ELIZABETH S. FORCE, ASHA Director of Family Life Education and immediate past president of the NCFR.

The E. C. Brown Center for Family Studies, 1802 Moss Street, Eugene, Oregon 97403, has announced the first publication of a bimonthly newsletter, Focus on the Family. It is designed to serve as an informational link between professionals in family life education, agencies, family study centers, research facilities and others in the field of marriage and the family. The newsletter will also list publications on the family helpful for research and professional use. The first issue contains a suggested "core" library for professionals dealing in family life education and a basic reference list for those doing research on the family. Director is THEODORE B. JOHANNIS, JR.

The Distant Drummer Film Series on Drug Abuse is available from the NIMH Drug Abuse Film Collection at the National Audiovisual Center, GSA, Washington, D. C. 20409. It includes three 22-minute sections, Flowers of Darkness, The Movable Scene, and Bridge from No Place, which covers the history of drug use, the scene today and treatment of addicts. These sections are narrated by Paul Newman, Robert Mitchum and Rod Steiger. Also available is a 45-minute version of the high points of the three other films.

Among the many useful items in the Family Life publications catalogue are the <u>Sex Knowledge Inventory</u>, the <u>Marital Communication Inventory</u>, Parent-Adolescent Communication Inventory, and

the new <u>Drug Knowledge Inventory</u>. Write for catalogue, Family Life Publications, Inc., P. O. Box 6725, Durham, North Carolina 27708

Now available from HENK NEWENHOUSE, 1825 Willow Road, Northfield, Illinois 60093, are: "A Slice of Life: Three Films on Dating;" including Steve and Kathy: Going Steady, George and Betty: Career versus Marriage, and Tom and Anne: Making Out.

"An Examination of the Risk-Taking Behavior of Youth" is the title of the report of the National Leadership Conference held by the American Social Health Association in November 1969. The conference was designed primarily for those working with youth of junior and senior high school age: to enable youth and adults to work together in full awareness of the relationship of the problems of VD and drug abuse to the totality of life; to provide for key leaders current information on VD and drug dependence and abuse; and to set up a cross-disciplinary sharing of efforts to develop steps toward effective methods of action for dealing with these problem areas. Copies of this publication are available at the following prices from the ASHA, 1740 Broadway, New York, NY 10019: 1-99 copies \$1.50 each; 100-299, \$1.25 each; 300-499, \$1.00 each; 500 or more, \$.90 each.

AFFILIATED COUNCILS

The Maryland Council on Family Relations will hold its Annual Conference on April 23, at the Adult Education Center of the University of Maryland, College Park, from 5-9 p.m. with dinner. The theme is "Sense and Nonsense in Family Sensitivity," with a family therapy demonstration (Role-playing) conducted by LEROY S. GRAHAM, Director of the Washington Pastoral Counseling Service. This will be followed by PATRICIA SCHILLER, Executive Secretary of the American Association of Sex Educators and Counselors, speaking on "Interaction Techniques - Family and Sexual Roles." There will be a book display and film previews. Send reservations by April 13 to Mrs. Anne G. Huppman, 1433 Park Avenue, Baltimore 21217: \$5.00 conference registration and dinner; \$1.00 individual membership or \$5.00 organizational membership. Council president is MRS. LYLE BLAINE GRAY, 208 Woodlawn Rd., Baltimore.

The San Diego Council on Family Relations held its Annual Meeting March 18, on the theme, "Minority Family Patterns: Past, present, and Future." Included in the program were three panels: "Mexican-American Family Patterns," "Black Family Patterns," and "Communal Families: The Challenge to Traditional Forms." Council president is ROSE M. SOMERVILLE, San Diego State College.

The Massachusetts Council held its Annual Meeting September 27. William Darity, Head of the University of Massachusetts, Department of Public Health, and ELEANORE LUCKEY, Head of the Department of Child Development and Family Relations,

University of Connecticut, were guest leaders. Both Dr. Darity and Dr. Luckey received the Certificate of Merit of the Massachusetts Council for distinguished leadership in the field of family life education. The following officers have been elected for 1970: chairman, JOSEPH BURROUGHS, University of Massachusetts; vice-chairman, DONALD EMOND, Family Service Association of Fall River; secretary, FRANCES GOLDFIELD, attorney and psychologist, Marblehead; and treasurer, ELEANORE GAWNE, Simmons College, Boston. The MCFL has adopted a position on family life education, which is being distributed widely throughout the state.

The Oregon Council held its Annual Meeting December 5 and 6, on the theme, "Miscommunication and its Cure." The keynote speaker was Richard Grant, M.D., Assistant Professor of Psychiatry, University of Oregon Medical School, an expert in therapeutic application of group dynamics techniques to problems of smoking and drug usage. The newly elected president is BRADFORD L. EVERSON, 4045 SE 66th Ave., Portland 97206.

The Rocky Mountain Council has formulated a position paper in support of family life and sex education in the schools. A pool of resource people has been established, towards developing inservice training programs, credit courses linked to various colleges in the area, and workshops and summer institutes all oriented towards equipping persons to do a more effective job of family life and sex education. President is DAVID TORBETT, Temple Buell College.

The Mississippi Council on Family Relations held its 16th Annual Meeting November 6, on the theme, "Sex Education in Mississippi Today." The keynote speaker was Dr. O. L. Hargis, president of the Mississippi Christian Churches Convention of 1969. The following officers have been elected for 1970: president, WALTER YARROW, University of Southern Mississippi, Hattiesburg; vicepresident, N. W. Carpenter, Jr., Mississippi College, Clinton; secretary-treasurer, Mrs. Harry Hoffman, Oxford High School, Oxford; memberat-large, Mrs. Elizabeth Brown, University of Mississippi.

The Oklahoma Council has elected Dr. NICK STINNETT of the Oklahoma State University, Department of Family Relations and Child Development, as its new president.

The Ohio Council held its Annual Meeting in November. The program theme was "Fallout, Good and Bad, from the New Morality." Program participants included JETSE SPREY, Case Western Reserve University; ROBERT CAPLAN, Ohio State University; and Robert DeForest, Mental Health Association of Summit County. The generation gap, sex education issue and problems of mental health were explored. The following officers have been elected for 1970: president, JOYCE SULLIVAN, University of Akron; president-elect, CLAIRE LEHR, Ohio State Univer-

sity; first vice-president, ALFRED CLARKE, second vice-president, William Stewart; and secretary-treasurer, GERTRUDE HENDRICKS.

The Missouri Council held its Annual Meeting December 11 at the University of Missouri on the subject, "Trends in Marriage and Family Counseling." The panel consisted of DAVID EDENS, Director of Marriage and Family Programs, Stephens College, and Emily Rieman, Director of Family Services in Columbia. The MCFR has elected the following officers for 1970: president, David Edens, Stephens College; president-elect, Jim Bray, Youth Agent, University of Missouri Extension Center.

The Indiana Council held its Annual Meeting, February 17. Activities included discussion of the current sex education controversy, reports on the NCFR Annual Meeting, and screening of new films in the area of family life. Speakers included JUANITA E. LEONARD, Indiana University Medical Center, PAULA BERRY, University of Minnesota Health Service, R. H. Lockman, Indianapolis Merchants Association and DALE WOMBLE, Chairman, Department of Home Economics, Indiana University. The highlight of the annual banquet was a dramatic presentation by the Anderson players entitled, "The Man that Nobody Saw," a potent commentary on the family role of today's Negro male. President is MARGARET OWEN, 5354 Julian Avenue, Indianapolis 46219.

The Tri-State Council will hold its Annual Meeting at the Arden House, Harriman, New York, April 10-12. Chairman of the conference is William H. Bristow. Among the speakers will be RICHARD N. HEY, NCFR president, JESSIE BERNARD and MIRIAM BERGER. This will be the 25th anniversary conference for the Tri-State Council. President is NORMA NEWMARK, Hunter College.

FRANK W. WELCH, Lambuth College, Jackson, Tennessee, is president of the newly formed Tennessee Council.

The Connecticut Council held its annual fall meeting November 20 on the topic of "The Black Family: Nexus of the Black Community." Samuel Proctor, Professor of Education at Rutgers University and past-president of two colleges, gave the theme address. He illustrated how many contemporary Black families are intact units with a sound family basis. Twelve discussion groups followed the main address, all of them led by Black professional people from the Connecticut area. An unusually sizable book exhibit on the Black Family and Contemporary America was arranged through the Connecticut State Library. The spring meeting of the CCF will be a follow-up on this conference. President of the Council is the Rev. RANDALL BLACKALL, 149 Church St., Hamden.

"The Generation Gap-Bridge It or Broaden It?" was the theme of the Southeastern Council's 18th Annual Meeting, held February 15-17. Among the concerns of the various sections were the churches role in sex education and family life education;

state plans for the 1970 White House Conference on Children and Youth; sensitivity training in family life education, and bridging the generation gap. Among the noted speakers were E. JAMES LIEBERMAN, M.D.; DANIEL F. HOBBS, JR.; CATHERINE CHILMAN; and NCFR president, RICHARD N. HEY. The Council president is ELIZABETH T. SHEERER, University of Georgia.

The Illinois Council will hold its Annual Meeting on April 3 and 4 at the Leland Motor Inn, Springfield, Illinois, on the theme "Family Communication." The program includes RICHARD N. HEY, NCFR president as banquet speaker, speakers from the Illinois Commission on Children and Youth, a student panel on male-female communication, and a panel of professionals (a judge, lawyer, doctor, social worker, minister) discussing how their profession views the problems of family communication. The participants will see two family communication oriented plays from the Family Service Association of America put on by the Illinois State University drama department, hear the Springfield Municipal Choir, and have a chance Saturday afternoon to visit the newly remodeled "Lincoln-land" attractions. For program and pre-registration, contact ICFR president OLLIE POCS, Department of Sociology-Anthropology, Illinois State University, Normal, IL. 61761.

The Montana Council on Family Relations and Human Development will hold its spring meeting on the Rocky Mountain College campus, Billings, on April 3 and 4. DEAN HOFFMAN, Montana State University is president.

The Family Relations Council of Louisiana held its Annual Meeting at Louisiana State University on March 6 and 7. The theme was "The Role of Education in Supporting Family Values." The principle address on the program theme was given by GERALD LESLIE of the University of Florida. Section meetings centered around the role of the school in the area of the family. The new Council president is GEORGIA DREGER, P.O. Box 1324, Baton Rouge 70821.

The North Carolina Family Life Council has published a position paper on Child Care in North Carolina, including the picture past and present with consideration of the role of legislators and private organizations in the future of child care. For information about ordering copies of this report write North Carolina Family Life Council, Inc., Institute of Child and Family Development, University of North Carolina at Greensboro, Greensboro, NC 27412. Council president is LESTER KEASEY, Appalachian State University.

WORKSHOPS CO-SPONSORED BY UNIVERSITIES AND NCFR

Two-week workshops in Family Life Education will be co-sponsored by NCFR and the following universities: Brigham Young University, July 6-17, director, Dr. J. JOEL MOSS; Central Michigan University, June 23-July 4, director Dr. EVELYN ROUNER; Oklahoma State University, June 8-19, director, Dr. JAMES WALTERS; Purdue University,

June 15-26, director, Dr. RICHARD KERCKHOFF; and University of Connecticut, July 13-24, director, Dr. ELEANORE B. LUCKEY. Descriptions of the Purdue and Connecticut workshops are starred below.

Graduate credit may be earned and will be determined by each university. Applicants should have academic training and teaching experience in a field of the behavioral sciences directly related to family life education. Admission will be determined by the director who in all cases is an out-standing professional family life educator and long-time member of the NCFR.

WORKSHOPS

* A summer workshop in Family Life Education will be given at Purdue University, June 15-26. "Recent Emphasis in Marriage and the Family" is designed for adults whose work with individuals or groups involves understanding of the influence of family factors in human development. It will focus on current thought concerning families and family life education. Instructors will be Dr. RICHARD K. KERCKHOFF and Mrs. FLORENCE G. KERCKHOFF. Write Division of Conferences, Memorial Center, Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN. 47907.

* A workshop, "Family Life Education: A Total Approach," will be held July 13-24 at the University of Connecticut. It is designed for family life educators from every field: education, social work, nursing and medicine, clergy, and law. Included will be out-of-university lecturers of national repute, methods and materials workshop, sensitivity training and discussion groups. Limited to 60 participants. Inquire of the Department of Child Development and Family Relations, University of Connecticut, Storrs, CT 06268.

"Sex Education for the Inner-City" is the theme of a three-day program for teachers and community leaders at the Center for Continuing Education of the University of Chicago. Sponsored by the University of Chicago, Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Planned Parenthood Association-Chicago Area, and the Illinois Social Welfare League, the Conference will begin on Wednesday, May 6 and continue through May 8. Housing and meals will be provided for participants. Apply: Mrs. Wendy Mobasser, Coordinator, Center for Continuing Education, The University of Chicago, 1307 East 60th Street, Chicago, IL 60637.

The workshop "Family Life Education: Black Families," to be held July 27-August 7, will concentrate on presenting and understanding Black families and their needs. Topics will include family patterns of marriage, child rearing, and individual growth and development. Featured will be outstanding authorities on Black families and culture, film presentations, methods of reaching and teaching discussion groups, and sensitivity training. This workshop is limited to 75 partic-

ipants. Write the Department of Child Development and Family Relations, University of Connecticut, Storrs, CT 06268.

The University of Rochester, New York will sponsor a workshop in "Afro-American Family Life," July 6-17. Write Miss Ruth Kimpland, Director of Home Economics, City School District 13, Fitzburg St. South, Rochester, NY 14614.

Two summer courses will be offered by Mrs. PATRICIA HANSON, at Chico State College, Chico, California 95926 from June 15-July 21. "Sexual Behavior", 2 semester units, facts and feelings of related aspects of human sexuality and sexual behavior will be structured for group and individual analysis using standardized tools of measurement. Topics, depending on student interest, may include: sexual response, reproduction, pregnancy, childbirth, birth control, psychosexual development, masculinity and femininity, preparation for marriage, pre- and extra-marital sex, interpersonal relationships, and lovemaking. "Family Life and Sex Education", 3 semester units, will be an intensive workshop for prospective and current family life educators, teachers and others, with in-depth analysis of content plus evaluation of materials available in the various areas of human sexuality and sexual behavior, societal patterns and value formation, interpersonal relationships, marriage and family life, etc. Optional encounter group on communication will be

A workshop in "Family Life (Sex) Education in the School" will be offered from July 20-August 7 at the State University of New York College at Cortland. Leader will be Mr. GEORGE R. LARSEN, Family Life Education Specialist at the College at Cortland. Write the Health Education Department at Cortland, Cortland, NY 13045.

The University of Minnesota, Duluth, Department of Conferences and Institutes is offering two Sex and Family Life Workshops. The first is at the University of Minnesota, Duluth, June 15-26; the second is at the Rochester Junior College, Rochester, MN, July 20-31. Three undergraduate or graduate credits will be offered for EdCI 100.

The 1970 summer session at North Dakota State University includes two workshops and three courses in the area of the family: workshop, June 8-19, "Perspectives in Family Relations, School and Community," 3 credits; workshop, June 29-July 10, "Family Dynamics," 3 credits; "Interpersonal Relations and the School," 3 credits; Graduate Seminar, 3 credits; and Thesis and Research, 3-9 credits. Write Mr. Robert Bialozer, Chairman, Child Development and Family Relations, North Dakota State University, Fargo ND 58102.

Three courses will be offered by the Family Studies Center of the University of Minnesota during the first summer session, June 16-July 17: "Dynamics of Dating, Courtship and Marriage;" "Dynamics of Dating, Courtship and Marriage" designed for upper level or engaged or married students; and "Parenthood." Write Office of the Summer School, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, MN 55455.

The College of Home Economics at Kansas State University is offering a series of two week courses for 2 hours of graduate credit each, planned especially for teachers and extension workers. Included in the series are the following: June 8-19 "Supervision in Home Economics, Low Income Families;" June 22-July 3 "Trends in Home Economics Education," and a "Seminar in Sex Education." Write Dean Doretta Hoffman, College of Home Economics, Kansas State University, Manhattan, KS 66502.

Miss HELEN MANLEY will conduct a workshop "Family Life and Sex Education in the Curriculum", July 13-24, 1:30-4:30 p.m. at Northwest Missouri State College. The workshop is designed to help teachers and administrators realize that family life and sex education fit into the existing curriculum, naturally and effectively. Current materials will be evaluated and methods of integrating the information needed at various age levels will be observed. Opportunities will be available for discussion and for working on individual problems. Write Dr. Charles Thate, Dean of Administration, Northwest Missouri State College, Maryville, MO 64468.

The Institute for Sex Research, founded by Alfred C. Kinsey, will present a summer program in Human Sexuality and Sex Education, July 19-July 31 at Indiana University in Bloomington. The program will include a general lecture course in human sexuality, the use of task groups to promote an awareness of sexual attitudes and their role in sex education and counseling, and a workshop in techniques of sex education. In addition, Institute staff members will hold several informal evening discussions pertaining to present Institute research, and opportunities will be given to participants to acquaint themselves with Institute facilities. Persons attending the program will receive a Certificate of Attendance. A letter of application and a deposit of \$50 (refundable up to June 15) should be sent to the Summer Program, Institute for Sex Research, Indiana University, Bloomington, IN 47401, by May 15.

The University of Akron will sponsor a "Workshop in Human Sexuality," June 22-July 3. Leaders scheduled for the workshop are Dr. WILLIAM NICHOLS, JR., Grosse Pointe Psychological Center, Michigan, Dr. RICHARD KERCKHOFF, Purdue University, and Mr. PAUL WEIKERT, Pennsylvania State University. Contact Mrs. Joyce Sullivan, Head, Department of Home Economics, The University of Akron, Akron, OH 44304.

Included in the summer offerings of the College of Physical Education, University of Illinois, are two courses: "Health and Modern Life," 3 credit hours; and "Trends and Issues in Sex Edu-

cation,"1 unit. Contact Mr. H. S. Hoyman, Head, Department of Health and Safety Education, Huff Gymnasium, Champaign, IL 61820.

A summer course designed to prepare teachers and administrators to develop and implement school programs in sex education, "Sex Education and Family Living," will be offered June 29-August 7. 3 semester hours credit. Contact Mr. Lamond Smith, Director of Field Services, Green Hall, Trenton State College, Trenton, NJ 08625.

A Workshop for Trainers of Sex Educators (for those who select, train, and supervise leaders and teachers in church sponsored settings), will be offered at the Christian Theological Seminary, 1000 West 42nd Street, Indianapolis, IN, June 15-26. The leadership team will be EVALYN GENDEL, M.D., Kansas Department of Health, HAROLD LIEF, M.D., University of Pennsylvania, LEON SMITH, Ph.D., United Methodist National Staff, Mrs. HELEN SOUTHARD, Registered Psychologist, National YWCA, and Mr. RAWN SPEARMAN, Urban Studies, Hunter College. Write The Reverend WILLIAM H. GENNE, Registrar, Room 711, 475 Riverside Drive, New York, NY 10027.

A Sex Education Workshop will be sponsored by the Western Illinois University, July 27-August 7. It is designed to assist elementary and secondary teachers, school nurses and administrators to develop an understanding of the sex education program. Appraisal of existing sex education programs, and suggestions for methods of developing and implementing a K-12 sex education curriculum with an existing staff will be explored. Write V. F. Lowell, M.D., Coordinator, Western Illinois University, Macomb IL 61455.

Montclair State College, Upper Montclair, New Jersey will offer in their summer session three courses of interest to educators. They are "Curriculum and Methods in Sex Education," "Workshop in Education: Psychology—Sex Education," and "Individual and Group Dynamics." In addition there will be a one-day conference on "Perspectives in Human Sexuality" on June 17 from 8:30 a.m. to 10 p.m. sponsored by the Educational Foundation for Human Sexuality. Contact Dr. Charity E. Runden, Executive Director, Foundation for Human Sexuality, Montclair State College, Upper Montclair, NJ 07043.

The American Institute of Family Relations, 5287 Sunset Boulevard, Los Angeles, CA 90027, will sponsor the 4th Annual Workshop in Education for Family Living under the directorship of Dr. Robert S. Hicks. Designed for teachers, school nurses, youth ministers, others working with junior and senior high school students. Three graduate credits in education are available through an accredited college.

"Home and Family Life," 3 hours graduate credit, will cover teaching of child development and family relations in educational programs. Inquire of Dr. RUTH DALES, Head, Department of Home and

Family Life, Florida State University, Tallahassee, FL 32304.

Included in the summer session of Syracuse University from June 29-August 7, will be "Marriage and Family Relations," "Critical Incidents in Family Development," and "Seminar in Human Abuse. Protection, and Public Policy." The All-University Conference: "Man and His Environment...A Struggle for Survival," will be held July 14, 15, and 16. Write: Division of the Summer Sessions, Syracuse University, Syracuse, NY 13210.

The Department of Sociology of St. John's University, Collegeville, Minnesota, will sponsor a two-week workshop on "Marriage and Family Life Education." A primarily educational program designed to equip clergymen, grade, high school and religion teachers, as well as adult educators and any parents and adults in properly educating and informing the young for a happy marriage and a wholesome family life. Contact the Reverend PAUL MARX, O.S.B., Department of Sociology, St. John's University, Collegeville, MN 56321 for information, including dates.

The Center for Continuing Education at Rocky Mountain College and the Montana Council for Family Relations and Human Development will sponsor a training workshop for marriage counselors on July 7-9. Principal speakers are Dr. George Bach, co-author of The Intimate Enemy and Dr. Richard Schmuck. The workshop aims at providing professional training for those who seek to supplement their present resources and training. Write Dr. John R. Bross, Co-Director of the Training Workshop for Marriage Counselors, Rocky Mountain College, Billings, MT 59102.

The summer session of The Catholic University of America, Washington, D. C., is offering two courses in the department of Sociology from June 29-August 7: "Family Relationships," and "Principles of Marriage Counseling." Write Summer Session, Office of the Dean, The Catholic University of America, Washington, D.C. 20017.

St. John's University Institute for Mental Health will again sponsor three one-week workshops for clergymen of all religious affiliations:
"Marriage Counseling," July 19-24; "Youth in Crisis," July 26-31; and "Advanced Workshop in Counseling," August 2-7. Write: The Reverend Michael Naughton, St. John's University Institute for Mental Health, c/o Church of St. Joseph, St. Joseph, MN 56374.

Three workshops will be sponsored by the Mental Research Institute, "The Family in the Hospital," conducted by Dr. JOHN E. BELL; "Conjoint Family Therapy," conducted by Dr. Roland C. Lowe, University of Santa Clara; and "Brief Therapy with Individuals and Families," conducted by the interdisciplinary staff of the MRI Brief Therapy Center. Write Dr. John E. Bell, Director, MRI, 555 Middlefield Road, Palo Alto, CA 94301.

The 23rd Annual Workshop in the Techniques of Marriage and Family Counseling, sponsored by the American Institute of Family Relations, 5287 Sunset Boulevard, Los Angeles, CA 90027, will be held August 3-15. It is designed for clergymen, teachers, counselors and other professional persons who wish to study the latest findings in the behavioral sciences and to keep up to date on the practical application of effective counseling techniques. Three graduate credits in psychology are available through an accredited college.

Workshops and Summer Institutes for Social Workers, June 1-19 are being sponsored by the Columbia 'University School of Social Work. Many are of interest to people in the family field, including "Family Treatment," "The Adolescent Today," and "Drug Addiction: Problems and Treatment." For further information and application write to Mrs. Miriam Olson, Director, Continuing Education Program, The Columbia University, School of Social Work, 2 East 91st Street, New York, NY 10028.

The Second Nebraska School for Alcohol Studies will be held June 21-26. For full information inquire at The Nebraska School for Alcohol Studies, University of Nebraska Extension Division, 511 Nebraska Hall, Lincoln NB 68508.

A summer workshop in Alcohol Use and Abuse will be held July 6-17 at Western Illinois University under the direction of Mr. Dick Abbot. It is designed to assist elementary and secondary teachers and administrators and school nurses in areas related to problems of alcohol use and alcoholism. A workshop on Drug Abuse will be held June 23-July 3. It is designed to assist school and community personnel in recognizing and solving the drug abuse problem in today's society. Dr. John Leach is the coordinator. Write V. F. Lowell, M.D., Associate Professor, Department of Health Sciences, Western Illinois University, Macomb, IL 61455.

SUMMER STUDY TOURS

The College of Home Economics at Kansas State University is offering a study tour titled, "Fashion, Foods, Families" to seven countries, June 11-July 9, including Ireland, England, Norway, Sweden, Finland, Denmark and France. Write Dean Doretta Hoffman, College of Home Economics, Kansas State University, Manhattan, KS 66502.

Tri-State Council on Family Relations is sponsoring a Family Life Study Seminar in the Orient including a unique experience overnight as a guest in a Japanese home. This study tour, limited to 30 participants, is open to persons who have an interest in and concern for family life study and cross-cultural research on the family. It is designed to foster understanding of varying patterns of family living among a small sampling of peoples of the orient through meetings and discussions with persons from many sectors of the society—in their homes, their offices, their shops, and at play, through individual exploration, and through meaningful sightseeing. A bonus

will be a visit to Expo 70. The tour leaves San Francisco August 1, returning August 24 and covers Japan (Tokyo, Kamakura, Hakone, Osawara, Nagoya, Toba, Osaka, Nara and Kyoto), Taipei, Hong Kong, Bangkok, returning via Honolulu where a four-day extension is available. Write Tri-State Council on Family Relations, 2876 Jerome Avenue, Bronx, NY 10468.

The Indiana University of Pennsylvania is offering a Study Tour in Oriental Family Life, July 3-27, including Japan, Korea, Taiwan, Philippines, Negros Islands, Thailand, Hong Kong, and Hawaii. Write project director Dr. Yu-Chen Liu, Home Economics Education, Indiana University of Pennsylvania, Indiana PA 15701.

CONFERENCES

The 1970 Groves Conference will meet in Winston-Salem, North Carolina, April 26-29. The Conference theme will center on "Family Policy." Nine seminars will consider: "The Physical Health Component in a Family Policy," "The Mental Health Component in a Family Policy," "Population Planning as a Basic Component of a Family Policy and Program," "The Delivery of Comprehensive Family Counseling Services as Part of a Family Policy and Program," "Comprehensive Family Life Education: Blueprint for a National Policy," "What Can Family Research Contribute to Family Policy Making?" "The Family Dimensions of the Poverty Program: Implications for a National Policy, "Women's Rights, Responsibilities, and Roles in a National Policy for the Family," "Religion and Family Policy." MARVIN SUSSMAN is President of the Groves Conference, and DAVID R. MACE is Secretary-Treasurer.

Major scientific developments and issues in the mental health field will be the focus of the 47th annual meeting of the American Orthopsychiatric Association. The meeting will take place March 23-26 in San Francisco. More than 150 formal papers will be presented around a major theme, "The Urban Scene," which city planners and officials will explore with mental health professionals from all disciplines.

The International Childbirth Education Association, Childbirth Education Association of Greater Philadelphia and Jefferson Medical College will present "Parents and Professional: Partners in Childbearing," April 27-May 1. Write Mrs. Aston Blair, 120 Cricket Avenue, Ardmore, PA 19003.

The theme of the Third Annual Conference of the American Association of Sex Educators and Counselors is "Sensitivity to Self and Subject in Human Sexuality." Workshops will be concerned with sensitivity training, curriculum, the role of the sex counselor, demonstrations in parent education and group techniques in counseling and teaching. The meeting will be held at the Washington Hilton Hotel, April 9-12. For registration write: Dr. PATRICIA SCHILLER, Executive Director, AASEC, 815 15th Street Northwest, Washington, D. C. 20005.

NEW PROGRAMS

The Department of Child Development and Family Relations of the University of Connecticut, in conjunction with the School of Education announces a program of studies leading to the Ph.D. degree in Family Life Education. The program will reside in the area of Supervision and Curriculum Development. School of Education. Individual programs of study will be planned by each candidate with the guidance and approval of his committee on the basis of the candidate's background and professional goals. Applications for September 1970 must be made no later than June 30, to the Admissions Office, Office of the Dean of the Graduate School, Box U-6-A. The major area of study should be indicated as "Supervision and Curriculum Development, Family Life Education." Admissions and other information may be obtained from Dr. ELEANORE B. LUCKEY, U-58, Department of Child Development and Family Relations, University of Connecticut, Storrs, CT 06268.

The Faculty of Economic, Social and Political Sciences of the University of Louvain (Belgium) has created a doctorate program in demography, open to bearers of a M.A. degree in demography. This decision followed the recent creation of a M.A. degree at the University of Louvain, open to the bearers of a final University degree. Information may be obtained by writing to the Secretariat de la Faculte of the Faculty of Economic, Social and Political Sciences, 2 Dekenstraat, Louvain, Belgium.

IUF0

The International Union of Family Organizations, consisting of 260 organizations of 50 countries, scattered in all five continents and accepted as a consultative organization to the U.N., UNESCO, FAO, and UNICEF, held its General Assembly in Paris, July 3 and 4, 1969. The IUFO's aim is to work for the welfare of the family and to link all organizations throughout the world sharing this aim. Among its goals are: to encourage study of all matters concerning the family, to represent the interest of families and express their needs and aspirations to international organizations, to attract world attention on the importance of the family for society, to strengthen the solidarity between all families of the world and render them conscious of their responsibility for justice and peace in the world and to organize conferences and set up study commissions. Among the members of the new IUFO Executive Committee are CLARK W. BLACKBURN, Vicepresident, and THOMAS MC GINNIS, member of the board. Activities for 1970 include participation in UNESCO's International Education Year, concentrating on democratization of secondary and higher education and transition from selection to guided choice in secondary and higher education. The United Nations have invited IUFO to send a representative to the UN Congress on Crime Prevention and Treatment of Delinquents, taking place in August 1970 at Kyoto, Japan. President is PHILIP GARIQUE, University of Montreal.

1970 WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE

Mr. Stephen Hess, National Chairman of the White House Conference on Children and Youth, has announced that the Conference will be held in two stages. The first Conference, on young children, will be held in December 1970. The second in June 1971 will center on youth and will be planned by youth. It will include exposition type displays by young people — their contributions to the arts, and their concerns about the quality of life. Attempts will be made to decentralize the conference by holding regional conferences at the same time as the meeting in Washington. The possibility of tying the regional meetings into the Washington meeting by means of closed circuit television, is being explored.

POSITIONS AVAILABLE - POSITIONS SOUGHT

ROGER W. LIBBY is available for directing or participating as a speaker in summer family life and sex education workshops. He is especially interested in goal and content in adolescent and parent education, as well as sociology of sexual behavior. He may be contacted at: Department of Sociology, Washington State University, Pullman, Washington 99163.

The University of Kentucky's School of Home Economics is seeking a Ph.D. with a background in human development and/or family relations for the position of chairman of the Department of Human Development and Family Relations. Write Dr. Betty Jean Brannan, Dean, School of Home Economics, University of Kentucky, Lexington, KY 40506.

Fresno State College requires: Chairman, Department of Home Economics. Applicants must have administrative experience. An intimate acquaintance with Home Economics field is preferred. Please submit a letter of application including complete resume of education, experience and qualifications and confidential papers to: Dr. Ratana Newsome, Chairman, Home Economics Department, Fresno State College, Fresno, CA 93726.

The Pastoral Counseling Institute in Athens, Georgia, will soon be developing satellite counseling offices and will be in need of additional counselors on their staff who have a prime interest in marriage and family counseling and group work. Persons interested in these positions may address correspondence to Dr. JAMES E. KILGORE, Pastoral Counseling Institute, Brookside, Beech Haven Drive, Athens, Georgia 30601.

OFFICE REQUEST

If you move temporarily, please have the Post Office hold your Second and Third Class mail until your return. Otherwise, it is returned to this office where your address is changed to the temporary one, and consequently you do not receive your mail. Your cooperation is asked for your benefit.

DOES YOUR LIBRARY HAVE BOTH NCFR JOURNALS?

Urge your library to subscribe to both the <u>Journal of Marriage and the Family</u>, and the <u>Family</u>

<u>Coordinator: Journal of Education, Counseling, and Service.</u> Help your students to have access to both NCFR publications, either through student memberships or through their libraries.

WHERE ARE THE TEACHERS BEING TRAINED?

We are glad that a number of NCFR members have responded to the request made in November for information about where teachers are currently being trained to be family life educators at the secondary and elementary school levels. We would appreciate it if more of you would describe in some detail programs with which you are involved or acquainted. Please include college catalogues or other descriptions you have available.

ASSORTED PUBLICATIONS

The Group for the Advancement of Psychiatry, Inc., has announced the publication of The Right to Abortion: A Psychiatric View. In this document, formulated by the organization's Committee on Psychiatry and Law, the authors have analyzed the question of legalized abortion from social, ethical and legal viewpoints. \$1.00 from the Publications Office, Group for the Advancement of Psychiatry, 419 Park Avenue South, New York, New York 10016. Quantity prices are available upon request.

The Black Scholar, Journal of Black Studies and Research, is the first journal of Black studies and research in this country. Published monthly, except July and August, by the Black World Foundation. Editor is Mr. Robert Chrisman. All subscription correspondence should be sent to Box 908, Sausalito, California 94965.

The 1970 edition of Family Life: Literature and Films, an annotated bibliography prepared by the Minnesota Council on Family Relations, may be ordered from the MCFR office at 1219 University Avenue Southeast, Minneapolis, MN 55414. Cost is \$3.25 plus 15¢ postage.

The Carolina Population Center, 407 Pittsboro Street, Chapel Hill, NC 27514, has announced the publication of the following monographs: Therapeutic Abortion: A Chapel Hill Symposium, North Carolina Abortion Law 1967, and International Workshop on Communications Aspects of Family Planning Programs: Selected Papers. \$1.50 each from the above address.

Selected Sources of Inexpensive Mental Health Materials, A Directory for Mental Health Educators, was prepared by the Mental Health Materials Center under contract with the National Clearinghouse for Mental Health Information, National Institute of Mental Health. It is available from the Superintendent of Documents, PHS Pub. No. 1911. 40¢.

The Audio-Visual Center, Indiana University, Bloomington, Indiana 47401, has announced the publication of America in the 70's--The Critical Issues which describes more than 250 films dealing with some of the most pressing issues confronting America today. The films are part of the continuing effort by public television film makers to look at the social and political realities of American life with insight, honesty, and directness. The publication includes eleven folios, each devoted to a separate topic: Poverty; The University; Family and Community Life; Black America; The Inner City; The Mass Media; The Human Environment and the Quality of Life; Technology and Man; Urban Development; Drugs, Alcohol, and Tobacco; and The Future. Each folio may be requested individually or the entire collection may be obtained as a set. All are available without charge.

Causes of Personal Bankruptcies, by H. Lee
Masters, Assistant Professor of Marketing,
Pennsylvania State University, University Park,
Pennsylvania, discusses various aspects of consumer debt and throws new light on the personal
circumstances that tend to result in bankruptcy.

The Taylor-Johnson Temperament Analysis, which is intended to serve as a quick and convenient method of ascertaining and evaluating the significance of certain personality traits which influence personal, social, scholastic or vocational adjustments, is available from Psychological Publications, Inc., 5300 Hollywood Boulevard Los Angeles, California 90027. It is designed for use in marital and pre-marital counseling.

ADDITIONAL WORKSHOPS

Stout State University--Two visiting family life specialists will feature the offerings in child development and family life this summer at Stout. Dr. DARWIN THOMAS, assistant professor at Washington State University, will teach "Special Topics in the Study of Family Life" during the presession. This will focus on significant issues in the field of family life education particularly as they relate to sex education programs within the context of the home and school settings. Dr. GEORGE ROWE, a youth specialist on leave from the University of Missouri, will teach "Family Life Issues" during the regular summer session. This course is designed for home economics education teachers on the secondary level and will focus upon a practical application to current issues and trends in the field. For information write Stout State University, Menomonie, Wisconsin 54751.

Fairfield University--Two workshops in Family Life Education are: "Workshop in Sex Education for Teachers and Administrators," July 6-31 for 6 graduate credits; and "Workshop in Drug Education," June 22-August 3, for 3 graduate credits. Write Dr. FRANK J. RICE, Director, Family Life Education, Fairfield University, Fairfield, CT.